Town of Maxton

Board of Commissioners Meeting

January 18, 2011
 7:00 PM

The Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners held its regular meeting on Tuesday, January 18, 2011 with the following members present:

Mayor Gladys M. Dean

Commissioner Ray Oxendine

Commissioner James McDougald

Mayor Pro Tem Morton

Commissioner Vivian Morrison

Commissioner Victor Womack

Staff Present: Town Manager Long, Finance Director Tyndall and Police Chief Williams, Town Clerk Smith, and Town Attorney Nick Sojka

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the January 18, 2011 regular meeting of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:00 p.m. 

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner Victor Womack.
Adoption of Proposed Agenda

Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to adopt the proposed agenda.  Commissioner Oxendine motioned to adopt the proposed agenda. Mayor Pro Tem Morton seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

CONSENT AGENDA 

a. Minutes:  None
b. Tax Releases
Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to adopt the consent agenda.  Commissioner McDougald motioned to approve the consent agenda.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

I. New Business
1. Pat Middleton – Annual Library Report


No Action Required

Ms. Middleton came forward and gave a report on library attendance and the success achieved since implementing the additional hours. Mayor Dean asked if she could give a percentage of the increase to the Board. Ms Middleton responded that she would try to provide this information at a later day.
2. Freight Building Fee/Policy Review

Recommendation: Review fees and policy and revise or retain as necessary
A discussion ensued about the Freight Building fees and policy. Commissioner Morrison presented information concerning the total number of rental and fees up to the end of the 2010. Commissioner Morrison commented that she had received comments from citizens that had rented the Facility. There had been complaints about no toiletries being in the restrooms and that several persons had to clean the building prior to their event because the building was left in disarray. Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked if there was any information on the utilities and other possible cost to the Town that weren’t included on the worksheet. Town Manager Long stated that information wasn’t available at the time but he could get the information from the Finance Department. Commissioner McDougald stated that he would like to see that information before making any decisions on this item. 
Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion.  Commissioner Morrison motioned to refer this matter to the Retreat Meeting for further discussion and to allow the Town Manager time to compile more information about cost and expenses for the Freight Building.  Commissioner McDougald seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

3. Board of Commissioners Retreat

Recommendation:  Select Time, Date and Location for Commissioners Retreat: Tuesday, March 1; Wednesday, March 2; Thursday, March 3 or Tuesday, March 8.
A discussion about the days of availability began. Mayor Pro Tem Morton said they he is not available on Tuesdays or Thursdays, Commissioner McDougald said he is not available on Wednesdays, Commissioner Morrison said she is available any of the days presented, Commissioner Oxendine said that he is not available on March 1. The discussion continued and the final results were Wednesday, March 2nd, Friday, March 4th and Saturday, March 5th is not completed on previous two days. The times determined were 6:00pm-9:00 on Wednesday and Friday and 9:00am – 12pm on Saturday.
4. Status of Building Renovation for the Historical Society Building Addition provided by Johnny Thames
   No Action Required

Mr. Johnny Thames came forward to present information about the status of the Maxton Historical Society building. Mr. Thames stated that the project had a bumpy start but that they were finally proceeding along. Some alterations had to be made to the previous schedule and that we would get the Town a new schedule as soon as he could. Commissioner McDougald asked Mr. Thames what the square footage of the building will be. Mr. Thames answered that he wasn’t sure but would be happy to get the information to the Town by the next meeting.
5. John Masters – S. Preston Douglas and Associates, LLC – Audit Review

Mr. Masters will present an overview of the Towns Fiscal Year 2009-2010 Audit
Mr. Masters presented the graphs and audit report information to the Commissioners. Mayor Dean asked Mr. Masters how Maxton compared with Robeson County Tax Rate Collection. Mr. Masters answered and said that Robeson County’s Tax Collection rates were around 89 – 90%. 
6. Discussion/Approval of Mayor and Manager signing for Loan of $52, 206.20 with Lumbee Bank for purchase of two additional police cars. 

Recommendation: Approval for Loan with Lumbee Bank for additional police cars.
Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion.  Commissioner Morrison motioned to give the Manager and Mayor the right to execute a Loan with Lumbee Bank for $52, 206.20 for the purchase of two additional police cars.   Commissioner McDougald seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

II. ADVISORY COMMITTEE REPORTS

1. Recreation Committee – Chair-Commissioner Ray Oxendine Vice-Chair – Commissioner Vivian Morrison

Commissioner Oxendine gave a report of the youth sports activities that are presently being offered in Maxton. Mayor Dean asked about the Sign for the Girls Softball Champions and if Commissioner Oxendine had been in touch with the coach. Commissioner Oxendine said, “No”.
2. Economic Development Committee Chair-Commissioner James McDougald  Vice Chair- Commissioner Victor Womack Vice-Chair 

a. Update/Status on Solar Panel Business Venture
Commissioner McDougald said that he had had a busy day of meetings related to the Sun Solar Project in Maxton. He asked Ms. Immesberger to stand and give a brief presentation about the project. Ms. Immesberger said that everything was moving forward with the project and she was looking forward to a lasting relationship with the Greater Maxton area.
3. Public Safety Committee Chair-Commissioner Victor Womack Vice-Chair – Commissioner James McDougald

Commissioner Womack said that he was pleased with all the changes that had taken place with the police department and that he would be having a meeting in the near future.
4. DPW and W/WW Committee Chair - Mayor Pro Tem Emmett Morton Vice-Chair – Commissioner Ray Oxendine

Mayor Pro Tem Morton said that his committee hadn’t met since October. Town Manager Long said that there would be a meeting soon to discuss staff related issues, Hobbs Upchurch & Associate, WestPoint Stevens and CIP Project.
5. Intergovernmental Relations & Community Relations Chair – Commissioner Vivian Morrison Vice-Chair – Mayor Pro Tem Emmett Morton

Commissioner Morrison said that her committee hadn’t met since October but there has been a Code Enforcement Hearing today with Mr. Long and Jan Maynor who is the Interim Code Enforcement Officer while the LRCOG looks for a permanent one. 
Reports

1. Commissioner’s Reports
Commissioner Oxendine asked if Public Works could check the signs coming into and leaving the Town. They are in need of repainting and the lights are out and need to be replaced.
2. Library Report

3. Manager’s Report

Town Manager Long said that he had been in contact with NorthStar and NorthStar had agreed to redo platform for Maxton’s Branding Campaign. He said he had asked that the focus be on the Greater Maxton area and to include the parts of Maxton that are outside of the Corporate Limits. 
4. Police Chief Report

Police Chief Williams came forward to give his report. He said that Maxton only had 2 B & Es during the holiday season. He said he was really pleased with the activities and participation of the children in the PALS program. He said he currently had 40 children on the step team and they had placed second in a competition in Greensboro. He stated there will be a competition here in Maxton and R. B. Dean Elementary. He continued that Rowland and Fairmont are now a part of the task force. On March 21, 2011, there will be a Operation Medicine Drop where citizens can bring old prescriptions to the Police Department for disposal.
Announcements

Public Forum

Mayor Dean opened the public forum. Dr. Cynthia Hunter with Triad Sisters Against Domestic Violence from Greensboro, NC came forward and spoke about the Project to bring awareness to the problem in Maxton. She presented a sample Proclamation that she would like from the Town of Maxton in support of the project. She wants to have this Proclamation for a program at Purnell Swett High School during the month of February which is designated at Teen Violence Awareness Month. Dr. Hunter asked the victim’s mother to speak and she stated that she wanted to do this to help others whose children may be in a violent relationship. They concluded their speech and returned to their seats. Mayor Dean asked if anyone else would like to speak, no one came forward. Mayor Dean closed the public forum.
Adjournment 
Mayor Dean asked for a motion to adjourn the Board of Commissioners Regular Meeting. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to adjourn the meeting. Commissioner McDougald seconded the motioned.  The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

____________________________
        


 ________________________________

Mayor Gladys Dean    





Town Clerk, Twanda R. Smith

